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Council will also be notified. Notice
will be published in the FEDERAL REG-
ISTER.

(h)(1) The Secretary may designate a
National Historic Landmark without
Advisory Board review through accel-
erated procedures described in this sec-
tion when necessary to assist in the
preservation of a nationally significant
property endangered by a threat of im-
minent damage or destruction.

(2) NPS will conduct the study and
prepare a study report as described in
paragraph (c)(4) of this section.

(3) If a property appears to qualify
for designation, the National Park
Service will provide notice and a copy
of the study report to the parties speci-
fied in paragraphs (d)(2) and (3) and will
allow at least 30 days for the submittal
of written comments and to provide
owners of private property an oppor-
tunity to concur in or object to des-
ignation as provided in paragraph (d)(5)
of this section except that the com-
menting period may be less than 60
days.

(4) The Director will review the study
report and any comments, will certify
that procedural requirements have
been met, and will transmit the study
report, his and any other recommenda-
tions and comments pertaining to the
property to the Secretary.

(5) The Secretary will review the
nomination and recommendations and
any comments and, based on the cri-
teria set forth herein, make a decision
on National Historic Landmark des-
ignation or a determination of eligi-
bility for designation if the private
owners or a majority of such owners of
historic districts object.

(6) Notice of National Historic Land-
mark designation or a determination of
eligibility will be sent to the same par-
ties specified in paragraphs (d)(2) and
(3) of this section.

§ 65.6 Recognition of National Historic
Landmarks.

(a) Following designation of a prop-
erty by the Secretary as a National
Historic Landmark, the owner(s) will
receive a certificate of designation. In
the case of a district, the certificate
will be delivered to the chief elected
local official or other local official, or
to the chief officer of a private organi-

zation involved with the preservation
of the district, or the chief officer of an
organization representing the owners
of the district, as appropriate.

(b) NPS will invite the owner of each
designated National Historic Land-
mark to accept, free of charge, a land-
mark plaque. In the case of a district,
the chief elected local official or other
local official, or the chief officer of an
organization involved in the preserva-
tion of the district, or chief officer of
an organization representing the own-
ers of the district, as appropriate, may
accept the plaque on behalf of the own-
ers. A plaque will be presented to prop-
erties where the appropriate recipi-
ent(s) (from those listed above) agrees
to display it publicly and appro-
priately.

(c) The appropriate recipient(s) may
accept the plaque at any time after
designation of the National Historic
Landmark. In so doing owners give up
none of the rights and privileges of
ownership or use of the landmark prop-
erty nor does the Department of the In-
terior acquire any interest in property
so designated.

(d) NPS will provide one standard
certificate and plaque for each des-
ignated National Historic Landmark.
The certificate and plaque remain the
property of NPS. Should the National
Historic Landmark designation at any
time be withdrawn, in accordance with
the procedures specified in § 65.9 of
these rules, or should the certificate
and plaque not be publicly or appro-
priately displayed, the certificate and
the plaque, if issued, will be reclaimed
by NPS.

(e) Upon request, and if feasible, NPS
will help arrange and participate in a
presentation ceremony.

§ 65.7 Monitoring National Historic
Landmarks.

(a) NPS maintains a continuing rela-
tionship with the owners of National
Historic Landmarks. Periodic visits,
contacts with State Historic Preserva-
tion Officers, and other appropriate
means will be used to determine wheth-
er landmarks retain their integrity, to
advise owners concerning accepted
preservation standards and techniques
and to update administrative records
on the properties.
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(b) Reports of monitoring activities
form the basis for the annual report
submitted to Congress by the Sec-
retary of the Interior, as mandated by
section 8, National Park System Gen-
eral Authorities Act of 1970, as amend-
ed (90 Stat. 1940, 16 U.S.C. 1a–5). The
Secretary’s annual report will identify
those National Historic Landmarks
which exhibit known or anticipated
damage or threats to their integrity. In
evaluating National Historic Land-
marks for listing in the report, the se-
riousness and imminence of the dam-
age or threat are considered, as well as
the integrity of the landmark at the
time of designation taking into ac-
count the criteria in § 65.4.

(c) As mandated in section 9, Mining
in the National Parks Act of 1976 (90
Stat. 1342, 16 U.S.C. 1980), whenever the
Secretary of the Interior finds that a
National Historic Landmark may be ir-
reparably lost or destroyed in whole or
in part by any surface mining activity,
including exploration for, removal or
production of minerals or materials,
the Secretary shall (1) notify the per-
son conducting such activity of that
finding;

(2) Submit a report thereon, includ-
ing the basis for his finding that such
activity may cause irreparable loss or
destruction of a National Historic
Landmark, to the Advisory Council;
and

(3) Request from the Council advice
as to alternative measures that may be
taken by the United States to mitigate
or abate such activity.

(d) Monitoring activities described in
this section, including the preparation
of the mandated reports to Congress
and the Advisory Council are carried
out by NPS regional offices under the
direction of the Preservation Assist-
ance Division, NPS [Address: Chief, Re-
source Assistance Division, National
Park Service, 440 G Street NW, Wash-
ington, DC 20243] in consultation with
the History Division, NPS.

§ 65.8 Alteration of National Historic
Landmark boundaries.

(a) Two justifications exist for enlarging
the boundary of a National Historic
Landmark: Documentation of pre-
viously unrecognized significance or
professional error in the original des-

ignation. Enlargement of a boundary
will be approved only when the area
proposed for addition to the National
Historic Landmark possesses or con-
tributes directly to the characteristics
for which the landmark was des-
ignated.

(b) Two justifications exist for reducing
the boundary of a National Historic
Landmark: Loss of integrity or profes-
sional error in the original designation.
Reduction of a boundary will be ap-
proved only when the area to be de-
leted from the National Historic Land-
mark does not possess or has lost the
characteristics for which the landmark
was designated.

(c) A proposal for enlargement or re-
duction of a National Historic Land-
mark boundary may be submitted to or
can originate with the History Divi-
sion, NPS. NPS may restudy the Na-
tional Historic Landmark and subse-
quently make a proposal, if appro-
priate, in the same manner as specified
in § 65.5 (c) through (h). In the case of
boundary enlargements only those
owners in the newly nominated but as
yet undesignated area will be notified
and will be counted in determining
whether a majority of private owners
object to listing.

(d)(1) When a boundary is proposed
for a National Historic Landmark for
which no specific boundary was identi-
fied at the time of designation, NPS
shall provide notice, in writing, of the
proposed boundary to (i) the owner(s);
(ii) the appropriate State official; (iii)
the chief elected local official; (iv) the
Members of Congress who represent the
district and State in which the land-
mark is located, and (v) if the property
is located on an Indian reservation, the
chief executive officer of the Indian
tribe, and shall allow not less than 30
nor more than 60 days for submitting
written comments on the proposal. In
the case of a landmark with more than
50 owners, the general notice specified
in § 65.5(d)(3) will be used. In the case of
National Historic Landmark districts
for which no boundaries have been es-
tablished, proposed boundaries shall be
published in the FEDERAL REGISTER for
comment and be submitted to the Com-
mittee on Energy and Natural Re-
sources of the United States Senate
and to the Committee on Interior and
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